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CALL TO ORDER

Vice Chairman Ralph Vines called the business meeting of the State Board of Heating Ventilation, Air Conditioning, and Refrigeration Contractors to order at 9:45 a.m.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

The members of the Board reviewed the minutes of the September 11, 2002 meeting, MOTION I was made by Mr. Maholchic, seconded by Mr. Henson and unanimously carried to accept the minutes as presented without corrections.

COMPLAINT COMMITTEE REPORT

The Complaint Committee submitted a report from September 10, 2002 through October 8, 2002, and may be amended.   The report is as follows:
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During the March 2002 Board meeting a complaint was presented to the Board that involved a licensed HVACR contractor while providing services an accident occurred in the home of a constituent of Senator Jean W. Roesser of Montgomery County.  During the installation of a gas furnace it is alleged that mercury was spilled and tracked throughout the house. This matter came before the Board and the Board thought the matter would be covered by the licensee's insurance.  The matter was then referred to the insurance company.  The insurance company denied the claim since the policy excluded hazardous material spills.  The matter was referred to the Maryland Insurance Administration (MIA) for review and response.  The MIA concluded that the exclusion in the licensee's policy did exclude a claim arising from a spill of hazardous type substance, and that such exclusion was lawful, and it was not a violation to have limited coverage.  The matter has now returned to the Board based on an inquiry from Senator Jean Roesser to confirm that the HVACR law requires that insurance cover at least $100,000 per occurrence for property damage be carried.  The Senator is also trying to determine if it is an industry wide practice to have an exclusion for spills of hazardous substances on such policies.  If there is, it was suggested that the Board revisit the matter, and consider promulgating a new regulation or whatever measures may be needed to ensure that the public is safe.

As a result, the industry members of the Board will review their own policies to determine if the exclusion of hazardous material coverage is a standard provision and inform the Complaint Committee of their findings.  The Board believes that many carriers exclude claims related to hazardous substances and materials if they are brought onto the job site by the contractor, but such claims may not be excluded if they arise from a substance or material that was already present at the site.  Even though the inquiry related to the Senator's inquiry represents and isolated occurrence, the issue has raised a concern of the adequacy of § 9A-402, requiring general liability and property damage insurance.  Accordingly, the Board will consider whether the law is adequate to cover general claims.  This was the first complaint in the history of this Board that has been the subject of a specific exclusion in a property damage insurance policy.  However, the Board will consider if HVAC licensees should have, and can obtain, coverage for such claims.

If economically feasible, the Board may consider a requirement that contractors carry insurance that provides coverage in this circumstance.  The issue is what is the scope of a licensee's responsibility and what is adequate coverage.  If a contractor presently carries insurance that meets minimum coverage as required by § 9A-402, it may not be adequate to cover such claims.  It was requested that staff contact Board member, Roger Eggers, who was unable to attend the Board meeting, and request that he determine if spills of hazardous substances are covered under his insurance policy and what the cost would be to have it included in an existing policy.  That concluded the Complaint Committee's report.  MOTION II was made by Mr. Henson, seconded by Mr. Maholchic and unanimously carried to accept the Complaint Committee report.

The Board will consider whether it is feasible to require either by regulation or legislation that coverage for claims arising from hazardous substances or materials be carried by licensees.  Not only chemicals themselves, with which licensees may work, but also an ingredient in many frequently used materials, could constitute a hazardous material.  Because the potential list of substances to which claims could be related is so broad, the Board will have to consider how effective a regulatory or legislative initiative to require that the statutorily-required insurance coverage contractors carry must include coverage for the use of particular materials, given the possibility that any lost may not be exhaustive and applicable exclusions are not uncommon and have been approved by the MIA as valid exclusions.  In addition, any such initiative to address a consumer's claim arising from the use of hazardous materials should be considered by not only the HVAC Board, but also the Plumbing Board and the Maryland Home Improvement Commission (MHIC).  Board counsel will consult with the other Boards to determine their position on this issue.

OLD BUSINESS

License Requirement for Duct Insulation

AirOn, Inc., a licensed heating and air conditioning company, had inquired as to whether a license is required to apply wrap insulation on the exterior of ventilation ducts. During the August meeting the Board requested that staff review prior Board minutes to determine what had been historically been the Board’s position. 

Executive Director, Charles Kazlo advised the Board that persons who do insulation work in residences are generally covered under a license issued by the MHIC.  However, most duct insulation wrappers the Board would be addressing are commercial in nature and there is no evidence that license is needed for that because the work is performed outside an existing fixture that was ultimately installed by an HVAC person. 

Licensing Requirements for Individuals Running Pipe and Welding Pipe

As a result of a discussion during a prior meeting, staff reviewed prior minutes regarding the question. In the Board meeting minutes from December 1994 on page two under new business, the question was raised regarding welders requiring license to weld HVACR piping.  The minutes reflected that the Board Chairman had advised that no license was needed.  Several of the industry members of the 1994 Board were consulted on the issue to clarify the position taken by prior Board.  The prior members did concur that anytime when there is a large run of pipe, a licensed HVAC contractor should perform the work.  Board member, Thomas Hayes, had sent a letter to the Board Chair indicating that it was his belief that all persons involved with the installation of an HVACR system should hold an appropriate HVACR license, and that the minutes should reflect that it is the Board's position that all persons running such pipe should hold an HVACR license.  The concern of Board member Mr. Hayes was that there could be personnel on the job, who are welding, and if there is a flange to be bolted the same personnel will be used for that task.  Further, if a meter is to be installed, that same welder may also perform that function.  Consequently, a welder may not be welding exclusively.  If qualified individuals are permitted to provide HVAC services on a job site, there is the potential for incompetent work and resulting harm.  Hayes' position is that any person working on HVACR systems should be licensed regardless of what their initial requirement on the job is.  The Board needs to bring clarity and develop distinguishing guidelines determining who is not only qualified but also licensed to perform welding on specific job.

This discussion was related to the previous discussion regarding hazardous materials.  It was agreed that most commercial construction sites are required to have a haz-mat binder, which lists everything that comes onto a job site.  An enormous amount of products are listed (i.e. pip dope, pipe sealer, flux, solder, propane, etc.) that could possibly be brought on a job.  It was requested that Mr. Eggers,  industry member, be asked what hazardous material do HVACR contractor typically use, and what hazardous materials do they bring onto the job site.  Further discussion on this matter was tabled to allow members an opportunity to consider the information provided as to whether welders and pipe installers working on HVAC systems should be licensed.

Proposal for Ratio Between Licensees
The Complaint Committee requested an update of the committee appointed to investigate and report back to the Board regarding the ratio question as to how many apprentices to each journey, and how many journeymen to each master operate at most job sites, and what is the standard in the industry.  Thomas Hayes, emphasized that the Board should recognize the seriousness in classifying a person as an apprentice then the Board would be less reluctant in issuing a license to just anybody that walks in and request the license.  These individuals should receive formal training through enrollment in a course approved by Maryland Apprenticeship and Training Counsel.  Mr. Henson, Board member, highlighted that he was involved in putting together legislation defining each category, and the premise was that each must be recognized and goes through on the job training.  The law states: "A license apprentice means an individual licensed by the Board to assist in providing HVACR services while under the direction and control of a licensed contractor and in training to become a journeyman."  While prevailing wage recognizes the guideline as it pertains to hiring practices, and the Board 's requirement of formal training with license.  This concluded Mr. Hayes' completion of this report to the Board.

NEW BUSINESS

"Firm Permit"

Executive Director, Charles Kazlo advised the Board as to the status of joint the legislative proposal that the members had made for the registration of HVACR and plumbing companies.  A proposed bill had been drafted by Mr. Kazlo and counsel that would provide for a "firm permit".   It is presently being forwarded to the Governor's office for consideration as Departmental legislation. This would provide for mandatory registration of companies, other than a sole proprietorship, that wish to provide HVACR or plumbing services within Maryland.  The companies would be required to apply for the permit and to disclose the names and license numbers of the master or master restricted HVACR licensee responsible the HVACR work provided by the company. 

HVACR report of current licensees - Mr. Kazlo provided the Board with a current report reflecting the number of current licensees in each of the HVACR categories.  

CORRESPONDENCE
As a result of a query, members were given a copy of the Board meeting minutes from June 8, 1994 for their review.  The matter concerns whether an HVACR license may be required for the balancing of ventilation systems.  Discussion may be held at a future meeting

EXECUTIVE SESSION
Motion III was made by Mr. Henson, seconded by Mr. Hayes and unanimously carried that the State Board of Heating, Ventilation, Air Conditioning and Refrigeration Contractors go into Executive Session, at 10:35 a.m., 500 N. Calvert Street, 3rd Floor Conference Room, Baltimore, Maryland 21202.  The meeting is permitted to be close pursuant to §10-508 (a)(7) if the State Government Title.  The purpose of the meeting was to consult with counsel to review and discuss confidential materials pertaining to applicants for licensure.  There were no applications for review.  The Board reconvened into public session at 10:40 a.m.

Motion IV was made by Mr. Henson, seconded by Mr. Hayes and unanimously carried that the Board accepts the dispositions rendered in the Executive Session.

Review of Applicants

The following application to sit for examination were reviewed and the Board’s disposition of the matters are as follows:

Donald Strickland approved to sit for the Journeyman examination

Michael Machia approved to sit for the Master examination

John Howe approved to sit for the Journeyman examination

Charles Hayden approved to sit for the Journeyman examination

Frank Postanowicz approved to sit for the Journeyman examination

Mark Callender approved to sit for the Journeyman examination

John Gill approved to sit for the Master examination

Adjournment

There being no further business a motion was made by Mr. Hayes that all business presented be accepted, seconded by Mr. Maholchic, and unanimously carried that the State Board of Heating, Ventilation, Air Conditioning and Refrigeration Contractors adjourn at 10:55 a.m.
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_____(______
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__________Michael McPherson____________________
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IT WAS DETERMINED THAT THE NEXT MEETING OF THE COMMISSION WILL BE HELD ON WEDNESDAY, NOVEMBER 13, 2002 AT 9:30 A.M. IN THE 3RD FLOOR CONFERENCE ROOM AT 500 N. CALVERT STREET.

